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FORWARD

When | was approached two years ago by then Deputy Grand Master
Reo J. Matthews to compile a history of the Grand Lodge of Nova Scotia
| was both honoured and somewhat daunted by the prospect.

To write a follow up, if you will, from a ‘Short History of Freemasonry in
Nova Scotia’, by R.S. Longley and R. V. Harris, was a challenge. As the
modern history of the Grand Lodge could not be as colourful as that
earlier period.

The primary sources have been the Proceedings of the Grand Lodge, the
minutes of meetings of various bodies and information | have accumulated
over several years. My involvement on several committees has provided
me with an insight that has greatly aided in the writing.

To Past Grand Master Reo Matthews, | extend my appreciation for his faith
and his encouragement throughouit.

Brian C. Loughnan,
PGH, PGL



PREFACE

It has been forty-seven years since Past Grand Masters Ronald S. Longley
and R.V. Harris published their collaborative work, A Short History of
Freemasonry in Nova Scotia, in 1966. That informative publication was a
Centennial Year project to commemorate and tell the story of the
beginnings of Freemasonry in Nova Scotia and the events surrounding the
eventual formation of the Grand Lodge of Nova Scotia and its evolvement
over a period of one hundred years.

The period of time since the Centennial of the Grand Lodge is, of course,
still within the memories of many Masons in this jurisdiction. Therefore, it
becomes even more incumbent on the author to exercise care when
recording the history, to provide a fair and accurate account based on what
he determines to be relevant in the compilation of a history that will be as
interesting as the subject will allow.

This account has been divided into five chapters. Each of the first four
chapters cover a period of ten years and the fifth, eight years. As an aid to
the reader, | have chosen to divide the chapters using sub-headings to, as
far as possible, group developments of particular areas of Grand Lodge
activity. Additionally, the same titles appear in most chapters for continuity
purposes.

Those who have maintained an active membership in the fraternity for
many years, will have noticed significant changes in Craft Freemasonry.
Despite those among us who advocate that Freemasonry has to make
itself more appealing to the young men of the 21t Century, the truth is that
many changes have been made to keep pace with advancing technology.
Wisely, we have resisted many of the cries for change in our ritual and the
relaxation of our insistence that proficiency be demonstrated to a high
standard. Freemasonry possesses a certain mystique that has an appeal
of its own in a society that has lost touch with the basic principles that men
have lived and died for. Masonry has endured and will continue to endure
as long as there are men who truly wish to improve themselves in Masonry
and believe in the simple tenets that have withstood the test of time.

The following account is indicative of the efforts of our beloved Fraternity to
remain relevant in a fast changing society. Freemasonry has weathered
storms in the past and will survive the tempests of the future so long as a
steady course is maintained.

Halifax Brian C. Loughnan
February, 2014 Past Grand Historian



CHAPTER |
The Second Century Begins
1966 - 1975

An account of the events that led to the formation of the Grand Lodge of
Nova Scotia and the story of the first one hundred years is contained in “A
Short History of Freemasonry in Nova Scotia” by R. V. Harris and R. S.
Longley, published to coincide with the Centennial Year, 1966. All that
needs to be restated here is that the Grand Lodge of Nova Scotia,
consisting of ten lodges, previously warranted by the Grand Lodge of
Scotland and its Provincial Grand Lodge, held its first meeting on June 21,
1866. An eleventh lodge was formed under dispensation and named, The
Lodge of St. Marc, No 11.

A Centennial Committee under the chairmanship of Past Grand Master
Clifford Levy had been formed to organize and coordinate activities in
preparation for the centennial of the Grand Lodge. The celebrations were
to take place at the same time as the Annual Communication of Grand
Lodge, in Halifax. Many distinguished guests were invited from jurisdictions
in Canada, the United States and from the United Kingdom. Their presence
underlined the significance of this historic event.

The following account of the celebrations, published in the Grand Lodge
Proceedings of 1967, provides the reader with a sense of the pride that
surely existed in the Fraternity at the time of the centennial. It is
reproduced here in its entirety:

GRAND LODGE CENTENNIAL
1866 — 1966

The Centennial of the Grand Lodge A.F. & A.M. of Nova Scotia was
appropriately observed 14-17 July 1966. The weather was all that could
be desired, the exceptionally large number of distinguished guests added
luster to the occasion, the Brethren were in a gala mood, and the lengthy
programme was carried out smoothly and efficiently under the fine
leadership of the Most Worshipful the Grand Master. To commemorate the
occasion, Grand Lodge struck a Centennial Jewel bearing a facsimile of
the seal of 1866 and published A Short History of Freemasonry in Nova
Scotia by M.W. Bros. R. S. Longley and R. V. Harris.

Thursday afternoon, 14 July, the M.W. the Grand Master opened an
Occasional Lodge in the Commonwealth Room of the Nova Scotian Hotel,
Halifax, N. S., and conferred the three degrees "at sight" upon Henry P.
McKeen, Lieutenant-Governor of Nova Scotia. He was assisted by Virgin
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Lodge No. 3 in the Entered Apprentice Degree, St Johns Lodge No. 2 in
the Fellowcraft Degree, and St Andrews Lodge No.1 in the Master Mason
Degree. The work was almost perfectly done, the candidate most
appreciative, and the attendance taxing the accommodation. The unusual
ceremony was arranged to add a unique touch to the Centennial.

Friday featured the opening of the One Hundred and First Annual
Communication with its attendant ceremonial, the reception of the many
distinguished guests, representing eighteen Grand Lodges, the address of
the M.W. the Grand Master, and the regular business session. That
afternoon the guests and their ladies were entertained at Government
House. At the Grand Master's Banquet in the evening speakers included the
M.W. Grand Master, M.W. Bro. R. V. Harris, and three distinguished
guests, the Grand Masters of the Grand Lodge of Massachusetts, of the
United Grand Lodge of England, and of the Grand Lodge of Scotland. That
evening also the ladies were entertained at a buffet supper at the
Saraguay Club.

Saturday morning a wreath was laid at the Erasmus James Philipps
Ashlar, following which the Brethren and their ladies assembled for divine
service in historic St. Paul's Church. M.\W. Bro. Rev. Thomas S. Roy,
P.G.M. (Massachusetts) was the special speaker, and the Temple Choir
assisted in the music. Following the service, the M.W. the Grand Master
laid a wreath at the cenotaph and the Brethren paraded down Barrington
Street to the Nova Scotian Hotel, where Grand Lodge business was
completed. At the noon luncheon, the special speakers were the M.W.
Grand Master of Masons in Ontario and the Chairman of the Conference of
Grand Masters of North America. The day's programme ended with a
reception in the Commonwealth Room.

Sunday afternoon 17 July, a very large number of Brethren, their ladies
and families gathered at a garden party on the spacious grounds of the
Nova Scotia Freemasons' Home at Windsor. There, at four-thirty o'clock,
the Grand Chaplain conducted a service of thanksgiving that brought the
Centennial observance to a fitting conclusion.

Of particular interest in the above account is the rare act of “making a
Mason at sight”, when the Grand Master, Ronald S. Longley, opened an
‘Occasional Lodge’ and conferred the three degrees upon the Lieutenant-
Governor of Nova Scotia, the Hon. H.P. McKeen. This marked the first
time in the history of this Grand Lodge that the controversial prerogative of
a Grand Master had ever been implemented and indeed only the third
time in the whole of Canada.t



Not surprisingly, the Grand Historian in his report to the Annual
Communication in the Centennial Year, emphasized the need for each
lodge Historian to accumulate newspaper clippings and other information
on individual members to provide material to add a more human touch
when lodge histories are compiled or updated. He remarked on the case
of a member of Burns Lodge, No. 10, who was born in 1857, nine years
before the present Grand Lodge was formed. Thomas Yould became a
member of the Craft on January |, 1879. This remarkable centenarian
passed away only four months before the centennial celebrations, at the
age of 108 years, 11 months and 15 days. He had been a Mason for an
astonishing 87 years!

A special jewel was struck to commemorate the first hundred years and
was known as the Centennial Jewel. The Grand Master, R.S. Longley, in
his Centennial Communication Address, expressed a wish that it would
be worn on the breast of every brother. A Centennial Jewel was later sent
out to every lodge in the jurisdiction with the direction that it be affixed to
the collar of the Worshipful Master.

Ronald S. Longley was elected to serve as Grand Master for a third year,
but sadly he was not to complete the third term. He was called to the
Supreme Grand Lodge Above on January 7, 1967. The Deputy Grand
Master, Frederic E. C. Morrison, became Acting Grand Master and
finished out the term.

The One hundred and Second Annual Communication of the Grand
Lodge was opened in Freemasons’ Hall in Halifax on Thursday morning,
June 1, 1967, in due form by the Acting Grand Master, Frederic E.C.
Morrison. After the appointment of two necessary committees, the Grand
Lodge was called from labour to refreshment to resume labour in Amherst,
on Friday, July 1, 1967. This unusual arrangement was to accommodate
pre-arranged plans to permit the late Grand Master to be in attendance
at the 250" Anniversary of the United Grand Lodge of England. The
Acting Grand Master presided over the Annual Communication at Amherst
and was elected to serve as Grand Master for the ensuing year.

In the wake of the flurry of activity associated with the Centennial
celebrations, the activities of the Grand Lodge gradually assumed a more
business as usual practice. Finances returned as an issue to be dealt with,
as did the need to streamline and improve the efficiency of the Grand
Lodge offices.

The following is an attempt to confine the history to certain areas of interest
and is designed to aid the reader in piecing together and following
developments in those particular areas.
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GRAND LODGE OFFICE ACCOMMODATIONS

The Acting Grand Master’s address, in 1967, contained a reference to
an accommodation problem that existed at Freemasons’ Hall, in Halifax,
where the crowded offices of the Grand Lodge were spread over two floors.
The Acting Grand Master had been tasked to consider options to maximize
the use of space for better efficiency, including the addition of a reading
room. In the meantime, however, a proposal by certain Masons for
possible development of a multi-story building to house the Grand Lodge,
Grand Chapter, Scottish Rite and other Masonic bodies had received
agreement in principle from those bodies. The proposed building would
include a reading room and a museum. In light of these developments, the
plan to reorganize the present Grand Lodge offices was placed on hold. It
should be noted here that no further mention was made of the ambitious
proposal.

It was revealed, in 1968, that plans to consolidate the Grand Lodge offices
on the first floor of Freemasons’ Hall had to be abandoned after it was
learned that the area had been rented to other tenants! Discussions then
centered on how to configure the space on the second floor.

At a Special Communication of Grand Lodge, in 1972, plans to consolidate
the space rented by Grand Lodge failed to gain approval. Alternate
arrangements were considered, which included a reduction of the library
holdings. Proceedings of many jurisdictions would no longer be retained
past five years, while those of other more favoured jurisdictions would not
be so limited. With this decision, the dream of having a decent museum,
library and reading room was ended.

A pressing need for a well-configured office complex was not the only
concern. The loss of many valuable artifacts, donated in good faith to the
Masons of Nova Scotia, was attributed to a lack of a secure environment.
During the summer of 1971, two silver trowels and seven gold and silver
jewels were stolen. The stolen artifacts were later recovered after an
individual attempted to sell the items to Grand Lodge Officers. The man
was taken into custody and then had the gall to demand the Fraternity
reimburse him a sum of $675, the price he had paid for the items.?
Needless to say, his demand was rejected.

FINANCIAL SITUATION

In the past, the Grand Lodge required, as it does now, cash funds to
maintain its operations. Subordinate lodges were assessed annually for
an amount to cover the annual costs of the operation of Grand Lodge.
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The lodges were also assessed an amount to be transferred to
Freemasons’ Home for maintenance purposes. In 1959, the Grand Lodge
found itself with insufficient funds to fulfill its obligations. As a result, it
withheld approximately $7,440 destined for the Home. The Home in turn,
found it necessary to borrow from its own Endowment Fund to make up
for the shortfall. By the year 1962, the Grand Lodge debt to the Home had
nearly doubled, prompting the auditor to make a polite recommendation in
his report that the amount owing be paid to the Home. The Home would
then be in a position to set its own house in order. However, the
outstanding debt was not entirely paid off until 1970.

Whenever there was a need to raise funds for large ventures, it was
customary to solicit donations from the subordinate lodges and their
memberships. In keeping with that practice, it had been decided to raise
$300,000 to coincide with the 50" Anniversary of the Nova Scotia
Freemasons’ Home. The money was to be divided between the cost of
construction of additional accommodations and a sizable donation to the
Endowment Fund. The campaign officially started on February 1, 1958 with
voluntary donations, but by 1961 it was obvious that the goal could not be
attained by donations alone. To reach the target, it was resolved to
assess each member one dollar for each of the next six years. The fund
became known as the Golden Jubilee Fund. Many lodges paid their
obligations in full without delay, but by the end of December 1967, fifty
three lodges still owed a total of $8,9024.30. Not only that, $6,450.26 in
unpaid pledges had to be written off. The Golden Jubilee Fund was finally
concluded in 1972 and in total had raised in excess of $332,000.

Following the defeat at the Annual Communication in 1967 of an attempt to
have the dues to Grand Lodge raised to $3.00 per member, the Grand
Master appointed a committee to conduct a study of the operations of
Grand Lodge and make recommendations on ways to reduce costs.
Faced with a continued decline in membership, increased costs and
having no Capital Fund in place upon which to draw, the Grand Lodge
found itself in financial difficulty. The Grand Treasurer had resorted to
requesting lodges to submit prepaid dues (dues paid in advance) to carry
the Grand Lodge operations over until the lodges started paying their
annual assessments.

In a preliminary report, the committee charged with reviewing Grand
Lodge operations, while recognizing the dilemma, did not recommend any
staffing cuts and felt that operations should continue at their present level.
To generate sufficient revenue to operate Grand Lodge and take care of
some of the outstanding debt to the Nova Scotia Freemasons’ Home, the
motion was again made at the Annual Communication, in 1968, to
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amend the Constitution to increase dues to Grand Lodge from $2.00 to
$3.00 per member. Still unwiling to grant the Grand Lodge the amount
requested, an amendment to the motion was eventually approved and the
rate was set at $2.50 per member.

BENEVOLENCE AND CHARITY

Grand Master Fred Morrison, in his address at the 1968 Annual
Communication, related a touching story of Masonic charity, in which a
tragic motor vehicle accident in Cape Breton had taken the lives of a Mr
and Mrs MacDonald of Strathlone. Ten children were orphaned by the
accident, the oldest being only seventeen years of age. The Masons of
Cape Breton rallied to set up a trust fund to aid the children and provide
for their education. Incidentally, the bereaved mother’s father and brother
were members of the Craft. An appeal was sent out to all lodges and it was
expected that contributions from the fraternity alone would exceed
$20,000. This was a large sum of money at the time and was a testimony
of the generosity of the Masons of Cape Breton.

Until July 1970, the Grand Lodge dispensed relief through the Fund of
Benevolence which had a connection with the Freemasons’ Home. This
circuitous route made it more difficult to manage than if the Fund was
under the immediate control of the Grand Lodge. To correct the situation,
the name was changed to “The Masonic Foundation of Nova Scotia”. The
Foundation was set up to receive donations and bequests etc., to build up
a trust fund and thereby be in a position to participate in charitable
activities. Providing assistance to the sick and aged, awarding bursaries,
donating to Canadian charitable organizations and patrticipating in general
disaster relief were all identified as worthy charitable endeavours. The
Foundation was recognized as a charitable organization under the terms of
the Income Tax Act. Final changes to the Constitution were effected in
1974.

With only $2,570 income from investments to work with in 1975, a total of
$1,800 in donations were made to various organizations, included among
them were the IWK Hospital, Boy Scouts, Moncton Police Fund, a project in
Ghana and the Cornwallis Street Baptist Church “ Hot Lunch Program”. A
further $600 was expended in relief.

MASONIC EDUCATION AND WORKSHOPS

Over the years, the importance of Masonic education has been
recognized as a desirable feature of lodge meetings. Ritual work of a high
standard on its own does not and did not fill the needs of many Masons.
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Grand Master Longley spoke of the need for a rededication to the
fundamental principles of the Fraternity. More needed to be done to
challenge the members. Past Grand Master R. V. Harris had done more to
acquaint the members with the history of the Craft than any other and his
efforts to provide material to lodges to promote Masonic education was
simply not taken advantage of, considering the wealth of material that was
available. Moreover, few lodges took advantage of a list he had compiled
of speakers willing to speak on special occasions. An additional list
containing titles of forty short papers on topics of general interest had been
sent to the lodges and only one lodge had expressed any interest.

Grand Secretary H. F. Sipprell, in an effort to maintain interest, had
engaged in a practice of sending ten copies of a monthly bulletin out to the
lodges, but by his own admission it was not enough. He felt that Grand
Lodge should provide more educational material to the members.
However, such an initiative was hindered by a distinct lack of available
funding.

In Halifax, a “Masonic Conference”, sponsored by St John’s Lodge, No. 2,
held for the First and Second Halifax City Districts was met with enthusiasm
and was followed up the next year by an equally well attended event. A
third conference was held in Fairview, in 1970.

The Board of Masonic Education reported that a very successful workshop,
conducted over a two day period, in March 1968, had been held in
Yarmouth. Similar workshops were held the following year in Stellarton
and Oxford. Another well received workshop was later held in Bridgewater.
In 1974, two more workshops were conducted, one in Truro and the other
in Sydney.

RITUAL AND CEREMONY

Grand Masters are often asked to make decisions on special requests to
circumvent standard or regulated practices. Burns Lodge, No. 10, queried
whether it might confer the First Part of the Third Degree and defer the
Second, or Drama Section until a later date. Grand Master R. S. Longley,
in 1966, replied that every degree should be conferred in full on the same
day. He was also asked by lonic Lodge, No. 73, to approve a by-law
preventing a candidate from being initiated on the same evening of the
ballot on his application. He denied the proposed by-law change citing
many reasons for his decision. Wisely, he ruled that it should be left to the
discretion of the Master, but he did acknowledge that the custom of a
lodge may be such that candidates should be balloted on well in
advance.
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In 1968, the King's County Advisory Board proposed an even briefer short
form of opening and closing on each degree than what was already
contained in the Authorized Work. After due discussion at the Board of
Ritual, the proposal was not recommended. Four years later the matter
was raised again, the Board of Ritual on this occasion recommended that
Grand Lodge accept the short form, as submitted.

The Board of Ritual busied itself in 1974 and 1975 providing answers on
conduct of floor work and elementary questions such as the proper
manner of giving signs. The Grand Lecturer had observed in his travels, a
distinct lack of uniformity in this regard.

HISTORY

The Centennial Year naturally focused on the progress and achievements
over the preceding one hundred years, and beyond to the early days of
Freemasonry in Nova Scotia. However, for the first fifty years of the
existence of Grand Lodge there was no office of Grand Historian and
certainly the office of a lodge Historian was unheard of in subordinate
lodges. In 1916, there was sufficient interest in historical matters to create
a unique lodge dedicated to the research of Masonic history. The Nova
Scotia Lodge of Research was granted a warrant on June 14, 1916.
Reginald V. Harris became the Secretary of that new lodge. Also in the
same year, a Grand Historian was appointed in the person of James H.
Winfield, later to serve as Grand Master for three years.

Lodge Historians eventually became a requirement and their duties were to
record the history of their respective lodges. Many diligent historians
actually undertook to record lodge histories, often with the aid and guidance
of the Grand Historian. Others merely filled the office and essentially did
nothing. A lack of ability, or access to resources, may have hampered
some in the performance of their duties. Grand Historian Edwin T. Bliss, in
his Annual Report, in 1966, provided useful hints and recommendations for
anyone compiling a lodge history. He noted in passing that very little is ever
recorded about the lives and backgrounds of individual members.
Leaving an incomplete image for the use of future historians; a deficiency
that could be easily avoided. Initially, a few lodges published their histories
and copies were presented to the Grand Lodge library. However, in the
five years previous to 1974 only one lodge history had been submitted to
the Grand Lodge for placement in the library.
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CONSTITUTION AMENDMENTS

Some interesting motions to amend the Constitution, not referred to Iin
other sections of this chapter, were dealt with as explained here briefly:

An attempt to have the Grand Treasurer and Grand Secretary be
made elected offices failed to gain approval.

That the Lodge Treasurer, Secretary and Chaplain may be
appointed. That the Worshipful Master, Senior and Junior Wardens to
be elected by written ballot. This motion was passed.

By motion, the opening of the Grand Lodge Annual Communication
was fixed as the first Friday in June, commencing in 1976.

Moved that, “the use of spiritous liquor, beer, wine or any
beverage containing alcohol is prohibited within the confines of a
lodge room at any time after the lodge has been opened and until it
has been closed”. This motion was defeated, as was another motion
of an even more restrictive tone.

Note: The question of the sale and use of alcohol on lodge
premises had long been a hot issue.

In 1975, action was taken to resolve the issue of jurisdiction over
petitioners. The section on membership was amended to reflect, “All
lodges in Nova Scotia shall have concurrent jurisdiction over
petitioners for Initiation.”

Erasmus James Philipps Memorial
St. Paul's Church Old Burial Ground, Barrington St., Halifax
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GRAND MASTERS 1966 - 1971

Ronald S. Longley Frederic C. Morrison
1964 - 1966 1967 - 1968

Room.

—
§ -~y

N

Harold W. Horne
1969 - 1970 1971
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GRAND MASTERS 1972 - 1975

AIn S. Jckson Gordon Morrison
1972 1973 - 1974

James G. iot
1975 - 1976
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GRAND MASTERS SUMMONED TO THE GRAND LODGE ABOVE
1966-1975

In the period of time covered by this chapter, six Past Grand Masters and
one serving Grand Master were summoned to the Grand Lodge Above.

Gordon Stewart Walker Grand Master 1962 Died 4 March 1966
Ronald Stewart Longley* Grand Master 1964-1966 Died 7 January 1967
Alexander H. MacMillan Grand Master 1946-1947 Died 5 February 1968
Reginald Vanderbilt Harris  Grand Master 1932-1934 Died 2 August 1968

David Arthur O’Neil Grand Master 1948 Died 10 August 1968
Norman Thompson Avard  Grand Master 1936-1938 Died 1 August 1969
Angus J. MacDonald Grand Master 1939-1940 Died 9 June 1970
Robert Clifford Levy Grand Master 1963 Died 4 March 1971

* Died in office.

Each of these Grand Masters left his mark on Freemasonry in Nova Scotia,
probably none more than Reginald Vanderbilt Harris. His involvement as
an historian and Masonic researcher was considerable and earned him
respect in many Grand Lodges. Besides serving as Grand Master for three
years, 1932-1934, he also served the office of Grand Historian for a total of
twenty years, Grand Secretary for thirteen years and at the time of his
death he was Associate Grand Secretary. The latter office was made
redundant by an amendment to the Constitution a year after his death. No
reason was cited for the elimination of the office.

Reg Harris, as he was known by many, was initiated in St. Andrew’s
Lodge, No. 1, in 1913 and served the Lodge as Master in 1918. He was
a charter member of Atlantic Lodge, No. 103, Wentworth Lodge, No. 108,
and Uniacke Lodge, No. 128 and honorary member of Royal Standard
Lodge, No. 398 E.C. and Keith Lodge, No. 17.

He was a founding member of the Canadian Masonic Research
Association and promoted the use of the historical articles emanating
from that productive organization. He was tireless in the pursuit of the
story of Freemasonry in Atlantic Canada and was disappointed that the
Grand Lodge did not have the will to publish his extensive works. That his
work be published was a view shared by other Grand Historians, for there
was a valid fear that many of this dedicated Mason’'s works would
become lost forever.
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DISTRICTS

In his address to the Annual Communication in Halifax, in1966, Grand
Master R.S. Longley spoke on the origin of District Meetings. Since 1924,
these meetings have been held to answer questions about Masonry and to
promote Masonic education and fellowship. The role of District Deputy
Grand Masters was that of leaders in their respective areas and for this
reason careful selection was essential. Two years later, Grand Master
Frederic Morrison commented on the less than satisfactory attendance at
District Meetings throughout the jurisdiction. He stressed the need to
select the man for the job and not to use the appointment as a means to
confer a title on a lodge member, as Grand Lodge and Masonry would
inevitably suffer under poor leadership. He made it abundantly clear that
District Deputies were responsible for the programmes of District
Meetings and they should not expect Grand Lodge Officers to control the
format of these Meetings.

By 1973, the practice of employing a question and answer format at District
Meetings had given way to open discussion on any subject. The less
formal atmosphere was well received.

Despite the importance and usefulness of conducting District Meetings,
Halifax City District No. 2, in 1974, could not arrange a compatible date
for a District Meeting.

The annexation, in 1969, of the western suburbs by the City of Halifax
created serious concern for two lodges meeting in Fairview, Atlantic Lodge,
No. 103, and Fairview Lodge, No. 126, and one in Spryfield, Duke of Kent
Lodge, No 121. The annexation effectively placed these lodges in violation
of the Constitution requiring all lodges in the City of Halifax to meet in
Freemasons’ Hall on Barrington Street. A dispensation was issued by the
Grand Master to continue operations in their existing locations until the
Constitution could be amended. The lodges would continue to be part of
Halifax County District.

During the period covered by this chapter, 1966-1975, the jurisdiction was
divided into sixteen districts. The largest of which was the Halifax County
District, with fourteen lodges located from Port Dufferin in the east to Head
of St. Margaret's Bay in the west. A district of that size and distance
placed a heavy responsibility on a District Deputy Grand Master.
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SUBORDINATE LODGES

In 1966, there were 118 subordinate lodges in the jurisdiction of the Grand
Lodge of Nova Scotia. On March 13" of the following year, Lahave
Lodge, No. 81, in Riverport, surrendered its charter. Many of its members
made their living on the sea and their extended absences made it difficult
to fill offices and conduct the affairs of the Lodge.

Polaris Lodge, No. 114, Goose Bay, Labrador, had a special association
with the Grand Lodge. The Royal Canadian Air Force and the United
States Air Force established bases within two miles of each other at
Goose Bay during the years of the so-called ‘Cold War’. For the threat of
Russian aggression at that time was very real indeed. Given the extent of
the facilities at Goose Bay, there were many Masons within the ranks of
the personnel stationed there.

Labrador was somewhat isolated from Newfoundland, so it was no surprise
that the District Grand Lodges of Scotland and England both waived their
rights to the formation of a lodge in that location. Hence, a petition,
recommended by Margaree Lodge, No. 100, in Cape Breton, was sent to
the Grand Lodge of Nova Scotia seeking a warrant to form a lodge at
Goose Bay. After several delays, the lodge was eventually constituted
and consecrated on November 18, 1950, and placed under the supervision
of the Grand Master.

Years later, with improvements in transportation to St. Johns and the
creation of a lodge in Labrador by one of the District Grand Lodges in
Newfoundland, a decision was made by members of Polaris Lodge to
surrender their charter and apply to a District Grand Lodge in
Newfoundland for a new warrant. Accordingly, the Nova Scotia charter
was surrendered on December 31, 1974 and the lodge was warranted by
the United Grand Lodge of England as No. 8618 E.C., on January 1,
1975.

The loss of a lodge hall by fire is a constant fear of Masons. When a
disastrous fire destroyed several buildings in Lockeport, on February 3,
1975, Taylor Lodge, No. 62, lost its meeting place and much of its
furnishings. Fortunately, the records were not housed in the building. The
Warrant, Great Lights and other objects were saved by the brethren.
Other lodges rallied to the needs of the displaced members. For example,
Albert Lodge, No. 30, offered the use of their lodge hall in Shelburne until
suitable facilities could be found. Inverness Lodge, No. 83, also lost its
meeting room in the Autumn of 1975 and was able to procure alternate
accommodations.
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The following lodges were recognized and added, as per the
Constitution, to the list of 100 Year Lodges, during the period 1966 -
1975:

The Lodge of St. Mark, No. 38, Halifax
Acacia Lodge, No. 39, Bridgewater
Rothsay Lodge, No. 41, Bridgetown
Eureka Lodge, No. 42, Sheet Harbour
Truro Lodge, No. 43, Truro

Tyrian Youth Lodge, No. 45, Glace Bay
Philadelphia Lodge, No. 47, Barrington Passage
Widow’s Son Lodge, No. 48, River Philip
Western Star Lodge, No. 50, Westville
Eastern Star Lodge, No. 51, Dartmouth
Harmony Lodge, No. 52, Aylesford
Kentville Lodge, No. 58, Kentville

Laurie Lodge, No. 70, Springhill

Clarke Lodge, No. 61, Chester

Taylor Lodge, No. 62, Lockeport

Sircom Lodge, No. 66,Whycocomagh
Minas Lodge, No. 67, Parrsboro

Curren Lodge, No. 68, Hopewell

Charity Lodge, No. 69, Mahone Bay
Eastern light Lodge, No. 72, Guysborough
lonic Lodge, No. 73, Middleton

North Star Lodge, No. 74, Londonderry

Unity Lodge, No. 4, Lunenburg, celebrated its 150" Anniversary in 1971.

MEMBERSHIP STATISTICS

The number of Masons of this jurisdiction rose steadily from 1942, to peak
in 1958 at 14,851 members. The numbers have been in decline ever
since and is a reflection of the general decline in membership in all
Masonic jurisdictions in North America. Many explanations for the drop in
numbers have been offered and many have been the remedies put
forward.
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The Grand Secretary, in 1968, reported an interesting fact. Apparently, in
1962, only 69 men under the age of thirty joined the Craft. In 1967, the
figure increased to 116, perhaps as a result of the centennial euphoria.
Statistics are useful in many ways and a distressing dilemma was
apparent in 1975 - demits and suspensions exceeded the number of
members raised.

Membership totals for the years 1966-1975 are shown below.

Year Number of Lodges Membership
1966 118 13,345
1967 117 13,074
1968 117 12,821
1969 117 12,511
1970 117 12,310
1971 117 12,058
1972 117 11,906
1973 117 11,714
1974 117 11,541
1975 116 11,266

In 1966, there were two lodges with over 300 members on their rolls, The
Lodge of St. Mark, No. 38, and St. Andrew’s Lodge, No. 1, with memberships
of 374 and 350 respectively. By the year 1975, these figures had slipped to
277 and 269 respectively. These last figures represented a dramatic loss
in membership for the lodges and indeed several other Halifax lodges also
experienced severe declines. A number of factors may account for such
losses, for example, a population shift to the suburbs, an aging
membership fearful of navigating the darkened streets of Halifax and even
the emergence of television entertainment was offered as an excuse.
Whatever the cause, the fact remained, membership had been in steady
decline since 1958.

Past Grand Masters R.S. Longley and R.V. Harris provided their own insight
on the problem in the final chapter of their “Short History of
Freemasonry in Nova Scotia” with the following observation: “We are
evidently in a period of ‘leveling off’, and so must do our best to see that
‘leveling off’ does not become a retrogression or decline.”
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DEMOLAY

The Chairman of the Committee on Youth and Demolay, Harvey C.
MacDonald, was passionate about the Order of Demolay. For several
years he laid out the problems facing youth today and what steps could be
taken to restore our faith in the younger generation and in turn prove to the
young men that the older generations really cared about their well being.
The Grand Lodge lent moral support for the work of Demolay and provided
funding for the Order. An appeal had been made to lodges for financial
support but few responded. What was most needed, was actual
involvement and mentorship. Few in number were those prepared to give
of their time and this proved to be the biggest hurdle for those in authority in
the Order to overcome. In 1970, there were eight chapters in the jurisdiction
of the Grand Lodge of Nova Scotia, located in Halifax, Trenton, New
Glasgow, Truro, Goose Bay, Liverpool, Kentville and Sydney. A Canadian
Grand Council of the Order of Demolay was established in 1970.

The virtues of the Order were:

« Love of home and family

- Reverence for sacred things

« Courtesy

« Comradeship

. Fidelity

« Cleanness (a clean mind in a clean body)
. Patriotism

By 1973, the number of active chapters had slipped to four in Nova Scotia
and one at Goose Bay (under the sponsorship of Polaris Lodge, No. 114).
There had been no meetings of the committee all year owing to the
impossibility of arranging a suitable date. Harvey C. MacDonald was clearly
frustrated and tendered his resignation as chairman after eight years of
involvement.

Two years later, W. Marshall Black submitted a report in his capacity as
Executive Officer of the Canadian Order of Demolay. He reported that he
had suspended the charter of the Sydney chapter, leaving only three
chapters currently working in Nova Scotia. Plans to open a chapter in
Dartmouth had failed. Once again the apparent lack of commitment, or
interest, by the Masons of Nova Scotia did not bode well for the Order of
Demolay in this Province, despite financial assistance from the Grand
Lodge.3
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NOVA SCOTIA FREEMASONS’ HOME

Since the Home was first opened in 1909, there have been 326 residents
according to the Report of the Board of Trustees, in 1966.

The Act of Incorporation of the Nova Scotia Freemasons’ Home was
amended to clearly define that the home was a charitable institution exempt
from certain taxes and that guests, other than those with Masonic
connections, would now be admitted providing there was room available.
The first such guest was admitted in 1967.

Lieutenant Governor H. P. MacKeen, who had been made a “Mason at
Sight” a few months earlier, toured the home and was soon after elected
Patron of the Home.

In 1967, Grand Master Frederic Morrison in his capacity as Chairman of
the Board of Trustees of the Home made it known that the Grand Master’s
duties were onerous enough without having the additional responsibility of
acting as Chairman of the Board. An amendment to the bylaws was
approved empowering the Board to appoint from their numbers a
Chairman, Vice Chairman, Secretary and Treasurer. However, the
possibility remained that the Grand Master could still be appointed
Chairman.

The Home by this time, no longer maintained farming operations and was
being transformed into a business. Twenty one acres of farmland, plus
right of way, were sold to representatives of the Payzant Memorial Hospital
as the site for a new hospital. The sale realized $10,500, which was added
to the Endowment fund of the Home.

The Home Endowment Fund had its origins in a special fund set up to
receive all bequests to the Home. The Fund had grown from $1000, in
1917, to $502,290, in 1967. A portion of the Jubilee Fund, previously
mentioned, was also placed into the Endowment Fund. Interest from the
Endowment Fund was used for operating expenses.*

As expected, operating costs of the Home were on the increase.
Employees now worked a forty hour week and enjoyed recent pay
increases. In addition to the interest obtained from the Endowment Fund,
the Grand Lodge contributed a two dollar assessment from every lodge
member plus five dollars from initiation fees. Yet, with decreasing
memberships, revenues were down $6,000 from twelve years previously.

There was concern that many Masons in Nova Scotia were not aware that

Nova Scotia was the only Grand Lodge jurisdiction in the whole of Canada
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to maintain a Home and were not familiar with the operations of the Home.
For this reason, the Grand Secretary’s Bulletin, regularly sent out to
lodges, contained information concerning the Freemasons’ Home.

Notes

1. The first Occasional Lodge was convened in Toronto, Ontario, in
October 1937. The second in Edmonton, Alberta, in June 1946.
“Occasional Lodge” notice under Grand Lodge seal, July 14,
1966.

2. The Advisory Board of the time refused to pay for the recovery of the
items and left the matter in the hands of the police. Proceedings
1972, p. 28.

3. An extensive report outlining accomplishments and failures was
submitted. Proceedings 1975, p. 35.

4. “We cannot expect to be on “Easy street” until we have at least one
million dollars in safely invested funds.” Proceedings 1968, p. 53.
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CHAPTER II

Falling Memberships - Rising Costs
1976 -1985

This was a time of concern for the Craft in Nova Scotia. Membership
numbers continued to decline and the inflationary spiral was adversely
affecting the operations of lodges throughout the jurisdiction. Building
maintenance costs were increasing dramatically, resulting in higher annual
dues for members. There was a glimmer of hope, however, that legislation
would be enacted to ease the tax burden on non- profit organizations.

GRAND LODGE OFFICE OPERATIONS

The highly respected Grand Secretary, Hugh W. Sipprell, passed away
suddenly in December, 1976, in his nineteenth year in office. He was
succeeded by Reginald A. Coombes of Composite Lodge, No. 105.

Within two years, Grand Secretary Reg Coombes found it necessary to
retre and W. Harvey Francis of Duke of Kent Lodge, No. 121, was
appointed in his place in June, 1978.

Grand Treasurer Albert E. Nichols retired in June, 1979, after serving the
office since 1966. He was reappointed in July, 1981 to replace G. E.
Burnham who retired after only two years of service.

Concern was raised, in 1977, that Grand Lodge could not be termed a good
employer when it paid less than the going rate for stenographic services
and, making matters worse, had no form of pension or retirement plan for
its employees.!

As in preceding years, the problem of establishing a fully functional library
became a focus of attention. Renovations in the area of the library were
on-going and extensive cataloguing of the holdings was far from
completion. New plans for an extensive library surfaced in 1981, and hopes
were raised once more for a successful conclusion to the saga of the
elusive dream library. Funding was approved the following year for the
work; but it was earnestly hoped that volunteers would step forward to
assist in the endeavour.

At the close of this ten year period, the library and museum had still not
reached a state of completion. Much had been done, including the sorting
of the accumulated material. In the meantime, the ever present fear of loss
by fire prompted the Advisory Board to deposit many valuable documents
in the Provincial Archives for safe keeping under proper atmospheric
conditions.?
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FINANCIAL SITUATION

The Advisory Board, already a sizable body, was further expanded in
1976, by constitutional amendment, to include all members of the Board of
Finance. Thereby adding more weight at the table to approve
recommendations respecting financial matters.

A motion to amend the Constitution to set the annual dues to Grand
Lodge at $3.00 per member and dues to the Nova Scotia Freemasons’
Home at $2.50 per member, was itself subjected to a further amendment
to set dues to Grand Lodge at $2.75. When the questions were called,
both the amendment and the original motion were defeated. This action
was a clear indication that the members of Grand Lodge were in no mood
to dig into their own pockets to relieve the financial ills of the Grand
Lodge.

By the end of 1976, Grand Lodge expenses exceeded revenue by $196
and it was projected that this would rise to $1,300 the following year. As if
to emphasize the point, the Advisory Board published the following
figures in 1977:

Annual Dues During the Past 15 years

Year Dues to Grand Lodge  Dues to Freemasons’ Home
1962-67 $2.00 $2.00
1968-70 $2.50 $2.00
1971-74 $2.25 $2.25
1975-77 $2.50 $2.50

Having laid out the financial predicament, two separate motions were made
to amend the Constitution. The first, to raise dues to Grand Lodge to $3.50
and the second, to raise dues to Freemasons’ Home to $3.00. Fortunately
for Grand Lodge, both motions were carried by the requisite majority.

Notwithstanding the recent difficulty in raising dues, the Grand Lodge
sought a further increase four years later (1981). This time it was approved
to set the dues to Grand Lodge at $4.50 and to Freemasons’ Home at
$4.00. Either owing to inflation, or reduced revenue from a declining
membership, the dues for Freemasons’ Home were further increased to
$6.00 per member, in 1983, and the dues to Grand Lodge were
subsequently raised to $6.00, in 1984.

The need for a Grand Lodge reserve or capital fund was now apparent
and gave rise to the establishment of the Capital Fund, in 1982. The goal
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was to attain a total of $100,000, with each lodge in the jurisdiction
contributing a sum of $500 over a period of five years, payable in
increments of $100 per year. The Capital Fund was to be administered by
the Board of Finance. By 1985, the Fund had grown to $24,023. Seventeen
lodges had paid the full amount of $500. Certificates were presented to all
lodges that made the full $500 contribution.

THE MASONIC FOUNDATION OF NOVA SCOTIA

With investments of approximately $35,000, the Fund relied on the interest
earned to provide the source for charitable donations and relief. Through
reasonable interest rates, the annual donations to charities and the funds
expended in relief averaged $3,000 per year during this ten year period.

Donations to charitable organizations far exceeded the funds disbursed
for the relief of the distressed. Taylor Lodge, No. 62, received a grant to
re-establish themselves after the fire, in 1975. Small donations were
made to a variety of charitable organizations. For example, the list of
various charities assisted in the year 1982 alone, is as follows:

. The Nova Scotia Chapter Cystic Fibrosis

« Nova Scotia Home for Coloured Children

. Sir Frederick Fraser school for the Blind

« Nova Scotia Division of the Girl Guides of Canada
« Nova Scotia Division of the Boy Scouts of Canada
. Cornwallis Street Baptist Church - Hot Meals for Needy Children
. The Salvation Army - Christmas Cheer Fund

« The Goodfellows Club of Nova Scotia

. lzaak Walton Killam Hospital for Children

. Canadian Red Cross - Nova Scotia Division

. Canadian Cancer Society - Nova Scotia Division

MASONIC EDUCATION AND WORKSHOPS

Prompted by falling attendance at District Meetings and at certain
designated workshops, a committee looked into the advisability of
continuing the practice of holding these meetings and workshops. The
recommendation was that the meetings were indeed valuable and should
be continued. It was agreed that three workshops per year, using the
same program, would be held under the direction of three Past Grand
Masters with the assistance of the District Deputy Grand Masters of the
districts where the workshops were to be held. The Grand Lecturer was
be in attendance to provide input at Questions and Answers sessions. It

was further recommended that there should be an afternoon session
25



followed by a banquet and a further two hour session after the banquet.

The workshops promoted by the Board of Education were only partially
successful. Attendance varied from a couple of dozen to what was
described as “well attended”.

To promote participation and encourage visitation, the Board of Masonic
Education urged lodges to consider putting on Masonic plays and follow the
lead of Fellowship Lodge, No. 112, in Truro.

“The Nova Scotia Freemason” was created, in 1978, to replace the
popular Grand Secretary’s Bulletin, once distributed through the Grand
Secretary’s office. The new publication was placed under the control of the
Board of Masonic Education with input anticipated from Lodge
Secretaries and Historians. However, a permanent editor was not named
until 1982, when the Grand Master appointed Lawrin C. Armstrong editor
with instructions to publish four issues per year.

The Kings County District Masonic Education Committee published,
“Designs upon the Trestle Board”, a collection of talks and lectures
given from 1978 -1981. While the committee admitted most of the material
was not original, the objective was “to generate interest in Masonry
through education”. Three years later, a second and larger volume was
published containing a selection of the papers of the late R. V. Harris.
This was considered a positive step in promoting Masonic Education.

RITUAL AND CEREMONY

It was evident the quality of ritual work in lodges had deteriorated
significantly. The lack of proficiency was even apparent in the openings
and closings of lodges. To rectify the situation, District Deputy Grand
Masters were encouraged to hold schools of instruction for incoming
Masters and Wardens.

The Boards of Ritual, during this period, were occupied in furnishing the
answers to questions on ritual matters and entertaining suggestions to
improve the Ritual. Despite numerous directions, the excessive use of the
Sign of Fidelity was a concern that could not, and would not, be resolved
easily. In response to a question regarding the acceptability of Wardens
conferring degrees, or parts thereof, it was made abundantly clear that
only Masters or Past Masters may do so, or indeed, administer any
lectures associated with the various degrees.3
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Efforts were made to produce lodge layouts, showing suitable locations for
lodge officers and alternate positions for the lesser lights not covered by
previously adopted floor plans. The proper manner of carrying Stewards’
and Deacons’ staves continued to be a controversial issue. It was
reiterated in 1976 that staves or wands should be carried perpendicularly.
However, three years later, the matter was reconsidered and the decision
was made to carry the stave under the right arm, inclined forward at an
angle of 30 degrees from the vertical.

The Board of Ritual, in 1980, recommended the use of a new “Memorial
Service for Departed Brethren” for use in the lodge room and also
recommended the use of a much needed “Presentation of the Master
Mason Dress Apron” lecture. New ritual was written for a short form lodge
closing and was distributed to the lodges with the stipulation that it only be
used, “when it is considered wise to do so”.

In 1985, Grand Master Ronald Finnie formed a committee to determine
whether this Grand Lodge had ever possessed a banner or standard. He
directed the committee to present suggested designs and estimates of the
costs, for consideration.

HISTORY

The Canadian Masonic Research Association had long been
supported by the Grand Lodge of Nova Scotia and in particular by
Reginald V. Harris. Since his passing, interest in the Association and its
work had waned and there was a distinct possibility that operations would
cease altogether, unless dedicated Masons came forward to take up the
reins. The early history of Masonry in Canada had been recorded, but
now there was a need to research and document the more recent history of
Masonry.

Grand Master Fred Hayter related a touching story in his address to the
Annual Communication, in 1979. He had presented a Seventy Year Bar to a
Captain Willam MaclLeod, at his daughters home, in Halifax. The
presentation had a very personal significance to the presenter. In Grand
Master Fred Hayter's own words, “ He was the First Mate on my father’s
ship that was lost in July, 1911, off Beaver Harbour, with eleven men, my
father included. He was the only one saved out of the twelve aboard.”

Grand Historian Edwin T. Bliss passed to the Grand Lodge Above on 16
January 1982. He had served as Grand Historian from 1965 till the time of
his death. His comprehensive annual reports reflected the extent of his
feelings on every aspect of Freemasonry in Nova Scotia.
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CONSTITUTION AMENDMENTS

The following amendments to the Constitution, not already mentioned,
have been edited as necessary for brevity while still retaining the intent.

A special committee formed, “to make careful study of the whole matter of
jewels and awards”, submitted its findings in 1976. The report concerned
the:

« Erasmus James Philips Medallion
. Meritorious Service Medal
. Fifty Year Jewel
. Past Master’s Jewel
« Secretary’s Long Service Medal
Also considered was a proposed Twenty Five Year Honourary Jewel.

No change was recommended to regulations governing the Past Master's
Jewel or the Secretary’s Long Service Medal. The proposed Twenty Five
Year Honourary Jewel was deemed unnecessary as a Twenty Five Year
lapel pin already existed.

In 1977, the changes to regulations for the Erasmus James Philips
Medallion, Meritorious Service Medal and Fifty Year Jewel were included as
amendments to the Constitution. The amendments were approved with the
exception of the former, respecting the Erasmus James Philips Medallion.

Sweeping changes were made to the regulations governing the Meritorious
Service Medal. Whereas the medal was originally conceived as recognition
of commendable service of a member who could never become a Master of
the Lodge; it was now open to all members, regardless of rank.

The Erasmus James Philips Medallion was originally adopted in 1921 and
bears the words, “Masonic Lodge of Research” which was active at that
time. The medallion was intended to be awarded to Grand Masters and
Past Grand Masters, to the Grand Historian and Past Grand Historians. It
could also be awarded to “distinguished brethren from other jurisdictions
who had contributed to the history, literature or jurisprudence of British
North America and in special cases to those of other jurisdictions”.

The new proposal would eliminate the Grand Historian as a recipient and
also those who had made contributions described above. In the case of
the latter, the reason offered was, “since little attention is being paid to
them”. The votaries at the Annual Communication had no doubt recognized

the hypocrisy of a resolution that would eliminate the original intent of a
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medallion struck in the name of the Masonic Lodge of Research. The very
next year, the motion to change the qualifications of recipients reappeared in
a modified form, stipulating that the medallion would be awarded, upon
recommendation of the Advisory Board and approval of Grand Lodge, to
brothers of this jurisdiction who had distinguished themselves in any field
of masonic activity. In this form the motion was accepted.*

There were several administrative amendments passed in 1978. One of
which forbade lodges to meet on a Sunday for the purpose of conferring a
degree.

In 1981, several housekeeping motions were adopted. Also adopted was a
motion to permit candidates to be balloted upon ‘en bloc’.

A motion to permit Wardens to confer degrees, with the exception of the
obligation, and to permit Master Masons to present the working tools,
present the lambskin and deliver the charge was defeated. As if
undaunted, two more motions effectively endeavouring to achieve the
same ends, were presented and defeated at the next Annual
Communication.

An attempt to save either postage or printing costs, prompted a motion to
permit a lodge to send out one notice containing information for an entire
year to members. Yet another motion was presented to permit lodges to
mail notices of two meetings in one envelope. Both motions failed to
pass.

DISTRICTS

In 1976, there were no workshops held and the need to hold District
Meetings at all came under the scrutiny of a committee formed to examine
the situation. Following the committee report, the Advisory Board
emphasized the value of District Meetings. To improve attendance at
workshops and encourage participation, a comprehensive agenda was to
be put into practice. A minimum of three workshops per year would be
held, with the Grand Lecturer in attendance at each. In the first year, all
workshops would follow an identical format and would be changed in
subsequent years.

The format of District Meetings was the subject of frequent scrutiny. The
importance of incorporating a question and answer period was stressed and
District Deputy Grand Masters were encouraged to include such features in
their meeting agendas. Lodges would be advised of the need to submit

guestions in writing to the Grand Secretary, at least one month prior to
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meeting dates. Forewarned, suitable responses could then be prepared by
appropriate committees.

Despite a desire to boost attendance at District Meetings, the same routine
of handing out certificates and providing answers to previously solicited
guestions continued to be the norm through to the end of 1985.

Halifax County District, in 1982, consisted of fourteen constituent lodges
covering a large area from Port Dufferin in the East, to Head of St.
Margaret's Bay in the West. There had been frequent calls in the past for
the District to be divided. Given the complex geographic situation of the
lodges, there were several possible options to be considered. A Special
Committee appointed to assess the feasibility of splitting the Halifax County
District determined there was no need for a split. However, a motion was
approved to set up an independent committee to study the same question
and the possibility of merging the lodges on the west side of the harbour
with those of Halifax City 2 District.®

SUBORDINATE LODGES

Sadly, two lodges found it necessary to surrender their warrants: Golden
Fleece Lodge, No. 120, Port Maitland, on 31 January, 1984, and Cabot
Lodge, No. 109, Cape North, on 12 March,1985.

An Emergent Meeting of Grand Lodge was held in Bridgewater on April
13, 1985, for the purpose of dedicating the new lodge hall of Acacia
Lodge, No. 39.

The following lodges were recognized and added, as per the Constitution,
to the list of 100 Year Lodges during the period 1976 - 1985:

Corinthian Lodge, No. 63, Great Village
Wallace Lodge, No. 76, Wallace Wimburn
Lodge, No. 75, Oxford

Hudson Lodge, No. 77, Thorburn

There were now over fifty lodges on the list of 100 Year lodges.

New Caledonia Lodge, No. 11, Pictou, celebrated its 175" Anniversary,
in 1985.

St. Andrew’s Lodge, No. 1, St John’s Lodge, No. 2 and Virgin Lodge,
No. 3 all attained the status of 200 year lodges.
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MEMBERSHIP STATISTICS

Membership levels continued their slow decline and by the end of the year
1985 had slipped back to the level of membership at the end of 1944.

Only three lodges maintained a membership in excess of 200 - St. John’s
Lodge, No. 2, and Burns Lodge, No. 10, in Halifax and Keith Lodge, No.
23, in Stellarton. Each of the three lodges had a membership of about
206.

Membership totals for the years 1976 - 1985 are shown below:

Year Number of Lodges Membership
1976 116 11,155
1977 116 11,001
1978 116 10,861
1979 116 10,722
1980 116 10,556
1981 116 10,444
1982 116 10,281
1983 116 10,106
1984 116 9,898
1985 114 9,711

An interesting statistic was supplied by the Grand Secretary, based on
figures available in the year 1978:

. 65 lodges set dues levels in the $20 - $25 range.
. 35 lodges set dues at $15 - $18.

. 2 lodges o